Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday, July 19th 2021, at 7:30 pm, at the Debenham Sports and Leisure Centre, Gracechurch Street, Debenham.

Present: Cllr S Palframan (Chairman), Cllr R Blackwell (Vice-chairman), Cllr G Helm, Cllr F Winrow-Giffin, Cllr L Cockerton, District Cllr K Guthrie, County Cllr M Hicks and Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk).
	DPC/21/94: Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllrs M Hammond, S Phipps, D Seccombe and S Dobson.

	DPC/21/95: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register (completion of outstanding Register of Interests forms required by all Councillors): Cllr R Blackwell declared a pecuniary item on a specific item of accounts for payment under DCP/21/99 a); Cllr F Winrow-Giffin declared a pecuniary interest on any grass cutting contract-related matters, should they arise during the course of the meeting.



	DPC/21/96: Reports 

a) District Councillor’s report: Cllr K Guthrie read out her report to those present. 

b) County Councillor’s report: A report had been circulated ahead of the meeting and further updates were provided by Cllr M Hicks.

Both former Cllr J Baldwin and Vice-Chairman R Blackwell were congratulated on being recently awarded the Suffolk Heroes Award.



	DPC/21/97: Meeting open for 5 minutes to allow members of the public to speak: No public present.



	DPC/21/98: To approve the minutes of the meetings held on June 21st 2021: It was resolved to approve the minutes as an accurate record of the meeting held.



	DPC/21/99: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment, and the receipts and bank balances were noted, as follows: 
Payments: 

£

Salaries, HMRC, pensions

1,814.27

Clerk expenses

159.56

Street Warden

1,348.29

Website Editor

220.00

Grass Cutting

1,865.00

Public conveniences cleaning contract

793.19

DVH&PFT-Meeting venue

69.88

Cllr Expenses

226.88

Elite Supplies-Litter Project

195.34

Bailey Venning Associates

450.00

Debenham Pre-School- grant funding
2,900.00

NSALG annual membership
66.00

SLCC annual membership
154.50

The Big Community Thank You-grant funding
350.00

Total:

10,655.00

Receipts:

Allotment rents

114.47

Internment fees

130.00

Total:

244.47

Balances:

PC Current account
1,272.36

PC Deposit account
189,106.45

Woodland Deposit account
6,369.90

Woodland Current account
2,823.56

Total:

199,572.27

b) To approve the transition to online payments and resulting changes to Financial Regulations: It was resolved to approve the transition to digital banking. Cllr R Blackwell (as signatory) agreed to contact Barclays in order to make initial enquiries.
c) To consider the Parish Council’s role on existing social media platforms: Following some discussion, it was agreed by members that the Parish Council would set up its own social media platform, managed and controlled by the Clerk, with an additional Councillor set up as administration in case of an emergency (Cllr G Helm).
d) To note arrangement to act as “banker” for “The big community thank-you”: It was resolved to approve this proposal, which was in line with the support provided by the Council to other unconstituted local community groups, such as the litter group. All transactions would be posted to a separate cost centre, so that income and expenditure were easily identifiable within the accounts.
e) To agree on the process for face-to-face meetings following covid related legislation changes: It was decided that, following the lifting of all covid restrictions, full Council meetings would return to Dove Cottage from September. Councillors and members of the public would be expected to take personal responsibility for their well-being. The wearing of masks/social distancing would be down to individual choice within the constraints of the venue. 
f) To note that the final listing of Parish Council Community Awards 2021 will be agreed upon electronically and ratified at the September meeting: Noted- nominees list provided to members.



	DPC/21/100: To consider the Parish Council’s role on events to celebrate the Platinum Jubilee: Following some debate, it was agreed that the Parish Council would commission a celebratory cardinal points weathervane, to be placed on the newly installed flagpole on St Mary’s Church.

The cost was expected to be around £800-£1,000 and would be a lasting contribution to the celebration. Cllr R Blackwell agreed to provide full costing for the next meeting for formal approval.



	DPC/21/101: Planning matters
a) Application: DC/21/ 03872 - Old School House, Little London Hill- Erection of two-storey rear extension, bay window to side and insertion of French doors and replacement window: Cllr F Winrow-Giffin declared a non-pecuniary interest. It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.

b) Application: DC/21/03641 - 76 High Street- Change of use from dentist surgery to form 1No dwelling: This planning application went against a Neighbourhood Plan policy due to the resulting loss of a local business, in particular one that was in such high demand and short supply; Therefore, members recommended its refusal.

c) Application: DC/21/03039 - Land Adjacent to Maltings Farm, Low Road- Application for prior approval of a proposed change of use of agricultural building to 3no. dwelling houses (Class C3), and for building operations reasonably necessary for the conversion. The Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (England) Order 2015 (as amended) - Schedule 2, Part 3, Class Q: The original planning application for the barn had succeeded in part due to its agricultural purpose. It now appeared that the intention was to convert it into dwellings. As the purpose of the development had changed entirely, members agreed that formal approval, by way of a full planning application, should be undertaken and that no further planning consideration should take place without due process.

d) Decision: DC/21/02726 32 Gardeners Road - Erection of rear conservatory: Planning permission granted.

e) Decision: DC/21/01154 12-14 High Street- Application for Listed Building Consent - Raise the height of flat roof to extension and insulate (following removal of existing flat roof): Listed building consent granted.

f) Decision: DC/21/01103 and DC/21/01104 2 Gracechurch Street- Re-rendering exterior in traditional materials. Repairs to external timber bressummers and windows: Planning permission granted.


	DPC/21/102: Committees, Working Groups and Council representatives: To receive reports and consider recommendations/ agree on actions, including:
a) Allotments: To agree on a date for the next Committee meeting and inspection: Dates and availability to be circulated amongst members for a decision in due course.

b) Cemetery: To agree on a date for the next Committee meeting: Same as above. Cllr F Winrow-Giffin raised a number of maintenance issues, including hedges, trees, fly-tipped waste and fences. It was resolved to request a quote for some of the outstanding tree maintenance works (Cllr F Winrow-Giffin to action); For the Clerk to ask UKPN to cut back the overgrown Lime trees; And for Cllr R Blackwell to follow-up on whether a larger proportion of the URC could potentially be turned into car parking.  

It was also agreed that, depending on the response received by Cllr R Blackwell, the Parish Council would make a final decision on the proportion of the URC grounds to be considered for car-parking provision at its next meeting. 

c) Play Strategy Working Group: Update on progress/quotes received for Gardeners Road: It was agreed to reduce the specification to include just the two required items (for Gardeners Road), and to extend the response period by a further two weeks (as some companies were struggling to source materials or were unable to meet the Parish council’s deadlines).

d) Traffic and Car Parking Working Group: Consideration re Recreation Ground car park/traffic flow: Members discussed the various issues and concerns regarding parking and traffic flow in Aspall Road and near the Primary School. There was a risk that such problems would increase with the proposed new development in the area. It was suggested that some engagement with the various stakeholders, including the developers, should take place soon.  A number of proposed actions were agreed upon, which would seek to involve the various parties in discussions around this matter.

e) Trees and Greens: Market Green boundary with Suffolk County Council owned section: Correspondence recently exchanged with a local resident and Suffolk County Council was discussed. 


	DPC/21/103: To note correspondence: All correspondence was circulated to members ahead of the meeting or included on the agenda for consideration.

a) Update from “The Base”-Youth club: Members raised a number of points but would need to ascertain whether current schemes and changes to the agreed provision were due to Covid restrictions before they could put their views across.  Clerk to make enquiries for further discussion at a future meeting.

b) Notification that Cllr R Blackwell and former Cllr J Baldwin have been awarded the Suffolk Hero Award: Noted. Both were congratulated for this great achievement.



	DPC/21/104: To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda: Additional Slack training was requested. Clerk and Cllr G Helm to organise in due course (late August/beginning of September).



	DPC/21/105: Date of next meeting: September 20th 2021: Noted. 




With no other matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.11 pm.

Signed:_____________________________  Date:__________________________
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